TOWN OF PORT REXTON 

Minutes 

Regular Meeting 

Tuesday July 5, 2022
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Town Hall Multipurpose Room

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                        Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex

Councillor Eldon Bannister           Councillor Janice Hayward

Councillor Chris Kelly                    Councillor Judy Lander                 Councillor Roland Taylor        

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long   

Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.
MOTION #27- 2022–Rex/Lander; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #28 - 2022–Bannister/Hayward; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on May 25, 2022 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
REPORTS
Recreation Commission 

- Councillor Hayward confirmed the Recreation Commission events for Come Home year Week are; Family Scavenger Hunt, Ball games, Family Fun Day at Lockston Path Park, and the usual Port Rexton days will be on Aug 6th with games for kids, concessions and bbq, softball games, and fireworks. The dates and times have been confirmed and will be added to the schedule. 

Heritage Society

-Councillor Lander reported that the accessible door for the former LOL Hall building has been installed. The Heritage Society will be having a Square Dancing event during the Come Home Year 2022 week of celebrations. They also hope to have a “Chip Truck” set up during the Bonfire and Dance on Robin Hood Beach. This will be confirmed later with the time on the schedule.
Recreation Park Project

-Mayor Bailey reported the work on the rink building is moving along, the floor has been poured, siding is on the building. The remainder of the plumbing is in and electrical will start as early as tomorrow. Landscaping should be done by the end of July. Travis Jones has kindly made a net for the end of the rink near the building. 
Waste Site

- There has been some of the same vandalism at the waste site    and is being investigated. There will be charges laid when the culprits are caught. Other than this the site is continuing to operate as usual. 
Hike Discovery

- Deputy Mayor Rex had nothing different to report only business as usual with that group. Normal summer activity on the trails has already begun with annual maintenance being carried out. 
Fire Department 

- The fire department secretary, Shirley Clark, had joined the meeting and proceeded with her report. The department continues to run smoothly apart from the difficult time members are going through regarding the recent tragic accident which claimed the life of a member of the Trinity fire department. Members are dealing with this by supporting each other within both departments. 

Shirley reported that to date, no one has stepped up to replace her as liaison between Council and the fire department, which is something that needs to happen by the time she is finished the term in December. The appointment by Council, of a new Fire Chief will also have to take place around this time. The new Chief will then appoint the officers.
CORRRESPONDENCE
· An application was received from a resident of Champneys Arm to build a small shed on their property. All is in order with the size, zoning, etc. so a motion was made. 
MOTION #29- 2022 – Bannister/Lander; resolved the   approval will be granted for the construction of the shed.

All in favour, Motion carried.

· A request was received from a local business on Ship Cove Road to extend a deck at one end of the business to accommodate more seating space. This was accompanied by the approvals from Service NL for the expansion and accessibility. 
MOTION #30- 2022 – Taylor/Rex; resolved the approval will be granted for the extension of the deck, following the guidelines as set out by Service NL. All in favour, Motion carried.

An application along with diagrams was received from a resident           on World Pond Road to build a new residence on the property.
MOTION #31- 2022 –Rex/Kelly; resolved the Approval in Principle will be granted for the construction, pending the approval of all other relevant departments and/or agencies requirements. All in favour, Motion carried.

An application was received for approval to construct a   residence on a parcel of property on Mill Road, near the former railway bed. Former Councils had agreed to the development of property along a number of sections of the railway bed, including this section, and agreed to the up-keep of that railway bed as access to the property, same as a local road.
MOTION #32- 2022 –Bannister/Kelly; resolved the approval in Principle will be granted for the construction, pending the approval of all other relevant departments and/or agencies requirements. All in favour, Motion carried.
· The Report on the Assessment Roll for 2023 was received from the Municipal Assessment Agency. Filed for future reference.

· A request was received from Otter Housing for Council’s support for an application being submitted by that association to the Federation of Municipalities Municipal Green Fund. 

MOTION #33- 2022 –Hayward/Lander; resolved the letter will be written giving full support for this application by Otter Housing Association. All in favour, Motion carried.
FINANCES
No invoices on hand for payment.
Two quotes were received for placement of heavy stone to support the deteriorating roadside near Bannister’s Beach.

Ervin Locke & Son’s Ltd.   $6500 plus hst.

Bayview Equipment Ltd    $4870 plus hst.  

MOTION #34 - 2022 – Taylor/Bannister; resolved that the quote from Bayview Rentals Ltd. will be accepted and the invoice will be paid upon receipt, after the job is fully completed as per the requirements set out in the job meeting. This motion also includes the approval for payment of all regular monthly bills, and confirms payment of related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS 

Asset Management Plan

- Municipalities have been informed by the Department of Municipal Affairs that an Asset Management Plan will be required by all municipalities in the province by the spring of 2023 in order to qualify for the various source of funding available through the department, such as MOG’s, Federal Gas Tax Rebates, Provincial Gas Tax Rebates, etc. 
The final round of funding through the Canadian Federation of Municipalities is now nearing the end. Tract Consulting Inc. has represented dozens of NL municipalities in applying for funding to complete the AMP and have great success with approvals. They do the proposal and application free of charge and if approved, the cost will be on a 90/10 basis, with a total cost to the town of less than five thousand dollars.   
MOTION #35- 2022 –Bannister/Hayward; resolved the Council will agree to Tract Consulting Inc submitting a proposal on behalf of the Town of Port Rexton to acquire the funding for, and if successful, to complete the mandatory Asset Management Plan, as required by the Department of Municipal Affairs. All in favour, Motion carried.
Tax Recovery Plan and Tax Receivable Summary

The Town Clerk has completed the annual Tax Receivable Summary and Tax Recovery Plan for the Town of Port Rexton for the tax year 2021, one of the accountability requirements for the funding sources under the Community Sustainability Plan, Gas Tax Funding, Municipal Operating Grants, and Provincial Tax Credit. Council reviewed these documents and agreed they are satisfactory and the resolution was made. 

MOTION #36 - 2022– Rex/Lander; resolved the Tax Receivable and Summary Tax Recovery Plan be adopted as presented and forwarded to the Department of Municipal and Provincial Affairs. 

All Council members present and in favour, motion carried.

Community Issues
The situation of a resident dumping raw sewage without any evidence of having a septic system was once again discussed and Service NL will be notified of this to see if something can be done about it. 

Department of Transportation will be contacted to point out some areas of concern in our community, in particular the breakage of a culvert near the Skerwink Kiosk on Station Road. There has been little or no effort to fix any of the highways roads throughout the town so far this year so a call will also be made to our MHA. 

Council has received complaints about the tacky signs that have been placed along the highway coming into Port Rexton. Businesses are disgusted that they are required to obtain approval and pay for proper signage while some people get away with this so these complaints will also be passed along to the Department of Transportation. 
Improvements will be done to swings and other playground equipment during the next couple of months, including the removal of the old deteriorating swing set in the playground in the cove. 

The Clerk was pleased to report that the two summer job positions, the Canada Summer Jobs and the High School student Job has been filled and is started this week. These will be positions for the Old Post Office, the Orange Hall, assistance for Recreation Commission as needed, and for maintenance assistance around the community. 

It sure looks promising to be a busy summer and with that in mind and as usual for this time of year, for the next couple of months council meetings will only be called if necessary. Council members are working and very busy so regular meetings will begin again in September.    
No further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:00 pm, on a Motion 2022(37)Councillor Taylor, 2nd by Councillor Lander. 
____________________                     ____________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                                  Clerk/Manager Lois Long
